# Updating the China Model

China's development model is undergoing dramatic change. No longer relying solely on cheap labor to manufacture exports, the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) is updating its approach in three distinct but interrelated ways. First, it is actively trying to create "national champions" so that Chinese brands—not just Chinese goods—can compete in the global market. Second, it is moving away from its reliance on low-wage, low-skilled labor and encouraging the growth of a middle class and increased domestic consumption to spur economic growth. Third, long accustomed to investing vast amounts of capital on infrastructure projects, it is now devoting more resources toward other types of public goods in order to improve the quality of local governance. Each of these endeavors presents major challenges as well as opportunities for China, its neighbors, and other countries, including the United States. Collectively, they represent a significant updating of the now familiar China model based on export-led growth and a strong state.

These changes are happening for a mix of reasons. From an international perspective, the recent financial crisis revealed China's vulnerability to an economic downturn, which worried the CCP because it relies so much on growth to generate popular support. The global economic slowdown reduced demand for goods produced in China, and because China relies so much on exports for economic growth, the country's rate of growth slowed (although to a still impressive ninth percent in 2009). Many businesses failed, and many workers lost their jobs. Therefore, the financial crisis gave support to those within China who

Bruce J. Dickson is Professor of Political Science and International Affairs at the George Washington University in Washington, D.C. This article benefited from suggestions by James Franklin, Derek Scissors, David Shambaugh, and Jackson Woods. The author can be reached at bdickson@gwu.edu.

Copyright © 2011 Center for Strategic and International Studies

The Washington Quarterly • 34:4 pp. 39–58 DOI: 10.1080/0163660X.2011.608335

favored a more balanced economic development strategy, one less dependent on the international economy and less focused on growth at all costs.

From a domestic perspective, the CCP is starting to cope with the unintended consequences of rapid growth. Its policies produced growing prosperity in the aggregate, but in the process also created growing gaps between rich and poor, the loss of welfare benefits—especially medical insurance and pensions—for large numbers of urban workers, and frequent complaints about a secretive and unresponsive policymaking process. Each of these problems has been the basis for popular protests in recent years. Because political stability is seen as a prerequisite not only for continued economic growth but also for regime

Updating the China model reflects the priorities of the current leadership.

continuity, the CCP is motivated to preempt some of the demands that could lead to protest.

Above all, updating the China model reflects the priorities of the current leadership. Since 2002, the CCP has pursued more populist and less liberal policies. It has given more support to state-owned enterprises relative to the private sector. Under the leadership of President Hu Jintao and Prime

Minister Wen Jiabao, the party has balanced the singular focus on growth that characterized the Jiang Zemin era (1989–2002) with a concern for more equitable living standards. While it has been less tolerant of dissent and calls for democracy, it has also implemented grassroots reforms to encourage more consultation between state and society. The official rhetoric has not always matched reality, but the change in priorities has been unmistakable.<sup>1</sup>

Although these changes are in part interrelated, they are best viewed individually because they have different motivations, policies, and implications. Each of these trends is new, and too recent to suggest a definitive verdict. But they have major ramifications for China's political and economic development as well as its relations with the international community. Just as China is updating its development model, we may have to update our assumptions about China's future trajectory as well. Successfully updating the China model would create a new scenario for China's future: the prospect of a modern, evolving, but still non-democratic power. This is a worrisome scenario for those who fear China's rise; for those who look at China's domestic affairs, a stable regime committed to governing better and enjoying a significant degree of popular support is a more appealing scenario than the more common predictions of collapse, stagnation, or muddling through.<sup>2</sup>

### The Drive for National Champions

The "China model" is a broad and ill-defined concept. In fact, many in China deny there is a model at all, other than pragmatic adaptations to changing conditions. China's leaders have repeatedly claimed they do not have a blueprint for economic reform, but are simply "crossing the river by feeling for stones." However, this is slightly disingenuous. The twin policies of reform and opening—that is, liberalization of the domestic economy and increased integration with the global economy—have guided China's phenomenal growth of the past 30 years. At a minimum, the China model refers to liberalizing the economy, introducing markets to replace the Soviet-style central planning system, importing foreign capital and technology, and relying heavily on exports. In addition, the China model includes an authoritarian regime to guide economic development, limit access to the policymaking process, and prevent the formation of interest groups, such as labor unions, which would distract from the priority on economic growth.

As China began to reform its economy and welcome foreign trade and investment, foreign companies raced to gain access to more than one billion new customers. Although the hope of foreign companies investing and doing business in China is to gain greater access to the domestic Chinese market, the Chinese government has discouraged domestic consumption (to encourage a high rate of savings, which could then be reinvested into industry and infrastructure), limited the ability of foreign companies to enter China's markets, and encouraged export-oriented industries. In the United States, nearly everyone has goods made in China, but few Americans have goods sold under a Chinese label. Instead, electronic goods made in China are sold by Apple and Dell, textiles are sold by Nike and Dockers, and toys are sold by Mattel and Fisher-Price. In short, China has an export strategy without identifiable Chinese brands.

There are a few exceptions, but even these reinforce the general point. Lenovo sells personal computers under its own name, but it has a small share of the U.S. computer market. More importantly, it entered the U.S. market by buying IBM's hardware operations, not by its own innovation. After the IBM purchase in 2005, its share of the U.S. market shrank: from seven percent in 2006 to just four percent in 2009, and it dropped out of the top five sellers in the United States. Similarly, Haier is a supplier of mini-fridges popular on U.S. college campuses, but lags far behind more well-known brands of other types of home appliances in the United States. Both Lenovo and Haier are major suppliers in the Chinese domestic market, but have had much less success expanding abroad.

As a result, most of the profits from the sale of Chinese exports go to the foreign companies who control the brands. China's leaders are trying to change this dynamic for three reasons: prestige, profits, and to upgrade their economic

model. They would, first, like to gain the prestige of having goods that are not only made in China but also sold under Chinese brand names. They also want to capture a larger share of the profits from exported goods. The Chinese companies who manufacture or assemble the goods work under very small profit margins. The growing tensions on trade and currency issues are, frankly, out of proportion with the relatively low profits Chinese companies currently earn. A substantial portion of China's trade surplus with the United States is attributable to goods imported by U.S. companies and sold under U.S. labels. In one well-known example, each iPod imported from China adds about \$150 to the U.S. trade deficit with China, but only a few dollars go to the Chinese firms that assemble them.<sup>7</sup> The perception is that China has stolen U.S. manufacturing jobs; the reality is that U.S. companies have decided to outsource these jobs in order to keep their costs down and their profits up. Nevertheless, creating national champions would allow Chinese companies to retain a larger proportion of the profits from their exports. Finally, China's leaders would like to move away from the low-wage, low-skill sectors, and become competitive in industries higher up the value chain, a key step in economic development.8

The effort to create national champions is concentrated on state-owned enterprises.

One way they are updating their development model is by attempting to create national champions—firms that will be able to establish brand recognition in foreign markets. They have long been enamored of the Korean model with its *chaebol*—large, integrated conglomerates with close personal, financial, and commercial ties to the government. Companies such as Samsung, Hyundai, and LG are well-known brand names with prominent shares in foreign automobile,

electronics, and shipbuilding markets. The Korean model first gained popularity during the 1990s, when the Chinese economy began its rapid and steady growth, but lost favor after the 1997 Asian financial crisis. Now, it is once again in vogue.

The effort to create national champions is concentrated on state-owned enterprises (SOEs). During the recent international financial crisis, China implemented a two-year, \$586 billion stimulus package, of which the lion's share went to SOEs. Massive lending to those enterprises continued even after the stimulus package formally ended. The Chinese government has always given preferential treatment to SOEs relative to private firms: for example, bank loans are given primarily to SOEs, and firms listed on Chinese and international stock exchanges are mostly SOEs. The CCP has long been ambivalent about the expanding private sector. Even though the private sector has expanded rapidly over the past 20 years, it does not enjoy the financial support or legal protection

offered to the state sector. This trend was reinforced and even increased with the 2009 stimulus package. Much of it was focused on infrastructure projects (and in fact much of the infrastructure spending had been decided beforehand and repackaged as part of the stimulus), and the main beneficiaries were SOEs in the construction, steel, telecommunication, and other strategic industries. As Chinese exports dropped due to weak demand in the international economy, massive investment in infrastructure projects became the primary engine of economic growth and recovery in China.

At the same time, the Chinese government has also continued to restrict access to the Chinese market by foreign companies. Many businesses, associations, and analysts report that the business climate has become even more challenging in recent years, dashing hopes that China's 2001 entry into the World Trade Organization (WTO) would make it easier to do business there. Since China's economic recovery began in 2009, earlier and stronger than most other countries, companies that cannot expand in the China market stand to lose out.

The main challenge China faces in creating national champions is proving it can innovate on its own. To date, this has rarely been the case. It has gained brand recognition by buying companies, such as Geely's purchase of Volvo, or product lines such as Lenovo's purchase of IBM's hardware business. Even its military buys advanced technology from Russia instead of developing it

The main challenge China faces in creating national champions is proving it can innovate.

domestically. Chinese firms have produced innovations in manufacturing processes and been very successful in adapting products and services to the Chinese market, but have not yet achieved product innovations for the global market. Almost 70 percent of China's high-tech exports come from wholly foreign-owned enterprises, not Chinese firms or even joint ventures. <sup>11</sup> China's comparative advantage to date has been cheap labor and simple manufacturing. In order to become national champions, Chinese firms will have to be innovative in a way they have not yet been.

To get around this lack of innovation, the government has adopted a series of new policies designed to spur "indigenous innovation." It first announced this new initiative in 2006, but it did not receive much attention until 2009. The Chinese government is providing financial incentives to encourage Chinese firms to research and develop new high-tech products, and has an ambitious program to lure Chinese scientists and engineers working abroad back to China. At the same time, it announced new regulations requiring foreign companies

which seek government procurement contracts to make their technology available for government inspection. Many foreign firms fear it is a bald attempt to force them to share trade secrets, proprietary technology, and intellectual property.

Although many governments require the inspection of goods and technology to certify their safety and reliability, the concern in China's case is that the government would quietly provide the foreign technology to domestic firms, especially SOEs, reducing the competitive edge of foreign firms. Foreign companies have been quite vocal in their resistance to this new regulation, and the Chinese government has backed off from the most controversial aspects of the policy, especially after President Hu's visit to Washington in January 2011, but has not rescinded it altogether. Whether local governments will follow along with the new relaxed rules remains an open question. In China, central policies are not always implemented fully at the local level, frustrating foreign governments and companies who thought they had reached a formal agreement, only to see it unrealized in practice.

A related challenge to creating national champions is enduring suspicion by foreign governments, firms, and consumers about the quality of Chinese-made products. The many recalls of toys and other household items because of lead paint, pet food tainted with melamine (melamine was also added to infant formula sold within China, resulting in the deaths of six infants and kidney damage for 300,000 more), toxic plywood, and similar stories have made many foreign consumers wary of the safety of Chinese imports. Even when a Chinese company has gained a substantial market share by virtue of its products, suspicions remain.

For example, Huawei is one of China's leading technology and communications companies. It quickly gained a large share of the Chinese market, and in recent years also expanded into foreign markets. It is now the leading supplier of technology used in many cell phones and communication equipment. However, its unclear relationship with the Chinese military and government has led some to question whether its technology can be used to obtain privileged information and even state secrets that are then transferred back to China. Republican senators, citing national security concerns, blocked Huawei's bid to supply Sprint Nextel with wireless equipment because Sprint is a major provider of communication technology to the U.S. government. Huawei has also been accused of intellectual property theft; a lawsuit filed by Cisco in 2003 was settled out of court, and a suit by Motorola in 2010 was settled in April 2011.

One area where China has shown its ability to develop new products is in the "green technology" industry. The government has identified this industry as an important new sector, both because it will help alleviate China's voracious

demand for energy, along with subsequently large environmental problems, and will give it an edge over other countries that have been slow to move into this area. The government has invested heavily in the research and development of green technology and renewable energy, and is recognized as being well ahead of other countries. <sup>14</sup> China is already the world's largest producer of solar energy panels, and almost all of them are exported. Although the Obama administration has also identified green technology as an important initiative, Washington has not devoted the immense resources to this project that Beijing has.

China's bid to create national champions has important implications for the United States. However, the competing interests among U.S. companies as well as between U.S. government and business complicate concerted action. To date, Washington has been increasing pressure on Beijing to modify its exchange rate, expecting that a stronger yuan would improve the trade balance by making Chinese imports more expensive in the U.S. market and U.S. exports more affordable to Chinese consumers. It has also placed tariffs on Chinese imports that have been dumped on the U.S. market (that is, sold for less than their cost of production, courtesy of government subsidies). These actions have been applauded by companies trying to limit Chinese imports and by labor unions trying to preserve jobs. If China is successful in creating national champions, these groups will be directly and negatively affected because Chinese companies would compete more aggressively and directly in the U.S. market, not just as subcontractors for American brands. The success of national champions could also pose new irritants in U.S.-China trade relations. The United States at the WTO has already disputed China's subsidies of numerous products. State support and sponsorship of national champions would undoubtedly lead to more of these disputes.

On the other hand, many companies engaged in trade with China favor a different approach from currency revaluation pressure. Those that import Chinese goods on behalf of Wal-Mart and other retailers are already seeing their profit margins shrink due to the slight revaluation of the Chinese currency and slight rises in Chinese wages. Some have begun shifting their operations further inland, away from the Chinese coast in order to find cheaper labor, but as a result face higher transportation costs and less experienced workers; others are moving to Vietnam or other Southeast Asian nations.

Conversely, companies trying to export to the Chinese market face a different problem. They have been fighting an ongoing battle against restrictions for years, even decades, and find the current business environment in China to be the worst in recent memory. Firms hoping to do more business in China often prefer a quieter approach than the U.S. government has taken on the exchange rate, trade balance, and alleged Chinese violations of its WTO commitments.

They are less worried about competing against Chinese national champions per se than coping with indigenous innovation policies, and have succeeded in peeling back some of the most worrisome of these restrictive policies. But the environment for foreign business in China remains extremely challenging, exacerbated by the seeming retreat of the CCP's commitment to opening markets and allowing increased competition, and symbolized by the promotion of national champions.

In the long run, China's goal of creating national champions may be just as serious a problem for foreign firms in the Chinese market as for firms trying to limit competition in their own markets, but their preferred remedies may be different. On this as on most issues, U.S. businesses do not speak with one voice. The creation of Chinese national champions would not benefit U.S. business in general, but different businesses would be affected in different ways, and their preferred policy responses by the U.S. government would correspondingly be different.

### A Growing Middle Class

The second area in which the CCP is updating the country's development model is related to the first. Just as it hopes to replace the many small and nearly anonymous private firms with national champions, it also is trying to reduce China's reliance on exports by encouraging more domestic consumption, and replacing some of its low-wage, low-skill workforce with higher wages for skilled labor and white collar professionals. In short, China is developing a rapidly growing middle class.

China is developing a rapidly growing middle class.

The desire for more domestic consumption in China is not a direct response to U.S. pressure to adjust its exchange rate, but a recognition among at least some Chinese economists and policymakers that huge trade surpluses are not sustainable, and that the economy needs a better balance between production and consumption. This change would also help alleviate the growing

inequality in the country. At the beginning of the reform era more than 30 years ago, China was one of the most egalitarian countries in the world, but that simply meant that most Chinese were equally poor. Since then, inequality has grown markedly: China's Gini coefficient (the standard measure of inequality, where 0 means everyone has exactly the same amount of wealth and 1 means one person has all the wealth) rose from 0.30 in 1982 to 0.47 in 2007, with some estimates now as high as 0.50, which would put China in the company of many

Latin American and African countries.<sup>15</sup> A larger middle class would help to reduce the degree of income inequality. These shifts in orientation are seen by many as the logical next phase of economic development in China.

The current CCP leadership under President Hu and Prime Minister Wen has promoted populist policies to achieve these goals. To improve standards of living, they have provided income subsidies to rural families, lowered some taxes, and entirely eliminated the tax on grain harvests. One consequence of these efforts was that many migrant workers decided to return to their rural homes, creating labor shortages in some key manufacturing and export processing areas, thereby leading to higher wages for the smaller numbers of workers who remained. To achieve more balanced growth, the government directed more investment toward the areas away from the eastern coast, which had experienced explosive growth while the rest of the country lagged behind.

To increase the supply of skilled labor and professionals, it dramatically increased access to higher education, with college enrollments soaring from 5.6 million in 2000 to 22.3 million in 2010.<sup>16</sup> The government has been actively seeking to reverse the brain drain of young talent to foreign countries with promises of high-paying jobs, state-of-the-art research facilities, and generous state subsidies. To free up more money for consumption, it has begun to shore up its national health care insurance system and improve pensions. The rationale here is that if people did not have to save as much for medical emergencies and old age in the future, they would be more willing to spend now. As part of its stimulus spending, the government also launched a large program to subsidize the purchase of consumer durables in the countryside. During the first year of the program, sales of products covered by the program, such as refrigerators, televisions, and washing machines, increased 240 percent.<sup>17</sup> Some of these sales reportedly were to the government, but a large share was to consumers.

These changes were the result of direct government action. It has also taken indirect action to encourage rising wages. During the summer of 2010, the state-run media gave high-profile coverage to labor protests against low wages and poor work conditions. In particular, the media publicized strikes at a Honda plant that shut down for several weeks before a new labor agreement was reached, which included a nearly 25 percent pay raise. It was surely no coincidence that the strikes were at a Japanese factory, not a domestic firm. But the media coverage sent a clear signal that the CCP tacitly favored higher wages for skilled labor. In the weeks and months after these strikes, many local governments raised the official minimum wages in their jurisdictions. Although these standards are often ignored in practice, increases in minimum wages are yet another signal that the state is now less committed to keeping wages low than it had been in the past.

These changes have not gone unchallenged within China. There are a mix of winners and losers in moving from an economy that promotes exports to one that encourages more domestic consumption. In June 2010, China announced it would let its exchange rate fluctuate, but there was little actual movement in the months afterwards. The official explanation was that the government wanted to let the exchange rate rise slowly and gradually to allow Chinese firms to adjust. The more political, but less publicized, explanation was that the powerful and influential interests involved in exporting, including provincial governments and the Ministry of Commerce, were opposed to the policy and lobbied to stop or at least severely slow its implementation.

Even the policy of promoting a more balanced and sustainable pattern of growth has faced opposition. In 2006, Chen Liangyu, the party leader of Shanghai and a Politburo member, was removed from his posts and imprisoned after he opposed Hu and Wen's push for balanced growth, which would come at the expense of the coastal development strategy which benefited cities like Shanghai. His downfall was formally due to allegations of corruption, but his open criticism of Hu's populist approach was the more important cause.

Another key group is also affected by the expansion of the middle class—China's capitalists. Increased wages and worker benefits are squeezing the owners of small and medium enterprises, many of whom are already operating under very narrow profit margins. These private entrepreneurs are also feeling pressure from SOEs, who receive more government support, as previously described. The CCP actively sought the support of private entrepreneurs in the recent past; now, China's private entrepreneurs are worried about their economic futures, which may influence their continued support for the status quo.

A third and quite different challenge to this new trend is the possibility that increased standards of living, spawned in part by higher wages and increased consumer spending, will lead to rising aspirations on the part of Chinese citizens. The key component of modernization theory is that higher levels of education, a more diversified labor force, and increased urbanization produce demands for increased political participation, ultimately leading to democratization. Increased standards of living may increase support for the CCP immediately, but if the success of these policies produces rising aspirations, which in turn create political demands, the ultimate result may be a threat to the regime. <sup>19</sup> For now, the CCP appears confident that it can achieve the short-term benefits while also deferring—or even defeating—any subsequent threat. Its record to date suggests it may not be wrong in drawing that conclusion.

For U.S. observers, it is natural to see an emerging middle class as a positive development. The conventional wisdom views a growing middle class as an indicator of social change leading to democracy. In China, though, all indications are that the middle class is currently generally supportive of the

current regime.<sup>20</sup> Many of them are tied to the state in some way, whether by employment or family ties. More importantly, their material interests have benefited from the CCP's policies of reform and opening. They enjoy higher standards of living, are able to buy their own housing, are more able to move from job-to-job and even city-to-city in search of a better life, and face less state interference in their daily lives. With important exceptions, such as the harassment and imprisonment of political activists and the continued enforcement of the one-child policy, most people in China face less overt monitoring and suppression of their daily activities. For similar reasons, the middle class in China is also quite nationalistic, proud of the country's rapid development and emergence as a global power, and resentful of foreign criticism of the government's actions.<sup>21</sup> Those who see the middle class as inherently prodemocracy and critical of the existing non-democratic regime may easily misinterpret the implications of this trend.

## **Public Goods and Improved Governance**

It is often said that China has not undertaken political reforms on the same scale as its economic reforms. This is largely true, but in recent years China has been experimenting with greater transparency in the budgetary process and more consultation in the policy process, such as holding public meetings and soliciting comments via the internet. As a result, the third dimension of updating China's development model concerns improved governance and the provision of public goods.

This area of updating is particularly puzzling. In a democratic regime, politicians are motivated to deliver goods and services to the public at large in order to improve their chances of re-election. But Chinese officials do not need to be popular or responsive to public opinion in order to remain in office. They are not elected or re-elected, but appointed from above. Without the discipline of elections, authoritarian leaders have little incentive to govern

China's Communist
Party is trying to
improve the quality of
governance. The
question is why?

better. Rather than implement policies that benefit the public interest, authoritarian leaders typically reward their cronies and key groups (such as the military and security apparatus) to remain in power. <sup>22</sup> And yet, the CCP is trying to improve the quality of governance. The question is why?

One reason is the CCP's overall goal of maintaining political stability, which it believes to be a precondition for economic development. The CCP is hoping that providing more public goods will enhance its popularity and in return promote order and stability. By all reports, the regime remains remarkably popular despite the often intense criticism of specific problems such as corruption, land grabs, and the social costs of economic reforms like layoffs, the loss of job benefits or pensions, and the growing gap between rich and poor.<sup>23</sup> Improved governance is intended to enhance the regime's popularity and reduce the incidence of popular protests.

A second and related motivation for improved governance is the desire to preempt demands for wider political reforms. The CCP's ultimate goal is to remain in power. It does so by suppressing some real or potential threats, and also by generating popular support through economic development, as noted in the previous section. Now, it is adding other tactics to achieve this goal. It is allowing more consultation in the decisionmaking process, especially in policy areas where the CCP is not itself unified on the correct course or where there is not a clear preference between two competing goals. For example, in recent years it has solicited public comment on proposed reforms concerning major public policy issues. The National People's Congress, China's legislature, received almost 200,000 public comments on its draft labor law over 30 days in 2006. In 2008, the central government posted online the broad goals of reform in the health care system and received almost 30,000 suggestions during a 30-day public comment period. At the local level, governments are also bringing the public into the decisionmaking process. The city of Wenling has pioneered the practice of "democratic consultation" in the budget process, with the public involved in detailed discussions of budget and funding priorities that are then sent to the local legislature for approval.<sup>24</sup>

The recent focus on better governance is in keeping with party traditions of "serving the people," and also fits well with traditional Confucian values.<sup>25</sup> Public opinion surveys have revealed that many Chinese retain the Confucian belief that the state has the obligation and duty to provide for the well-being of the people. This paternalistic notion also influences Chinese assessment of the extent of democracy in China: many define democracy as governing in the interests of the people, not as political rights, civil liberties, and free and fair elections—the liberal definition common in the West.<sup>26</sup> Whether these values motivated Chinese leaders to renew emphasis on governance, or if they simply referred to those values to justify the change in policy, better governance clearly resonates with the Chinese public.

The CCP has long been committed to providing public goods. For much of the reform era, this commitment focused on the kinds of infrastructure projects that spur economic development such as roads, railroads, energy grids, and telecommunications. But now, the CCP is updating the kinds of public goods it is providing to address the consequences of rapid economic development.<sup>27</sup> To

address the consequences of SOE reform and privatization, it is slowly rolling out national programs for health care and pensions. These two issues are related to the previous example of updating: if people did not have to save so much of their incomes for medical emergencies and retirement, they would have more money available to buy consumer goods.

To address the tremendous environmental degradation that has been the direct consequence of rapid and unregulated growth, the CCP is trying to find more sustainable energy policies. In 2004, Prime Minister Wen announced plans to develop a "green GDP" index that would take into account the environmental costs of growth. This was quietly dropped because of widespread resistance from local governments, who are evaluated primarily on the basis of annual growth rates (factoring in the environmental costs reduced growth rates to near zero for many cities), and the technical difficulties of devising such an index. But Beijing did not abandon the basic goal of improving the environment. For example, it announced the goal of reducing energy use as a percentage of GDP by 20 percent between 2005 and 2010, with rewards for firms that meet the target, and punishments for those that do not. 28 As noted earlier. China is a global pioneer in the area of green technology. Total energy consumption is still increasing, and in particular the use of coal for generating electricity is on the rise, but the Chinese government is also encouraging more efficient use of energy.

To address the social costs of growth, it is offering new welfare benefits such as higher minimum wages, income subsidies to the poor, and retirement homes for the elderly. These welfare programs are a far cry from the "iron rice bowl" of the past, where workers were guaranteed lifetime jobs and the benefits that came with them, but they represent a new effort to remedy the human costs of the transition to a market economy.

Improving local governance is designed to enhance the regime's popularity, but it is not without risks. For one thing, promoting more consultation without also imposing more accountability may disillusion those who offer their viewpoints, only to have them ignored. Publicizing new channels of participation raises expectations that are rarely met by the CCP. The publicity gives citizens greater understanding of how the system *should* work, but also induces disillusionment when people realize with greater clarity how the system *does* work. Those who become disillusioned with the unresponsive and unaccountable status quo may either revert to passivity or adopt more ambitious claims for political participation. Some local experiments with political reform are the work of incumbent leaders, but may not continue when those leaders are promoted or transferred to other posts. Those who have grown accustomed to participating in the budgetary and policymaking process will understandably resent having that opportunity removed.

An unintended consequence of improved governance may be a stronger civil society. In the areas of the environment and public welfare, groups already have been formed with varying degrees of autonomy from the state. This reflects the paradoxical nature of improving governance in China. On one hand, the CCP recognizes that non-governmental organizations can be useful in providing welfare and other public goods, as well as in obtaining international funding for these pursuits. On the other hand, it fears any group that may have any type of political agenda. These types of ostensibly non-political groups, especially concerning the environment, were a prominent part of the collapse of communism in the Soviet Union as well as Eastern Europe, and the CCP understandably wants to avoid that fate. It therefore carefully monitors these groups, puts limits on their range of activities and sources of funding, and even forces some to disband.

For the same reasons, these groups have drawn the attention of scholars and journalists looking for potential signs of dissent and democratization.<sup>31</sup> In its desire to detect such signs, the CCP also runs the risk of alienating or even eliminating groups that share its stated goal of improving public goods. Moreover, it may also lose foreign funding for important social welfare projects. In spring 2011, the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis, and Malaria suspended hundreds of millions of dollars in grants for fighting deadly diseases because the Chinese government blocked grassroots organizations from participating in these programs. This is dangerous for victims of these diseases, and also dangerous for China's international reputation.

If the CCP succeeds, it may be able to preempt or postpone more ambitious political reforms.

If the CCP succeeds in improving the quality of its governance and the provision of selected public goods, it may be able to preempt or at least postpone demands for more ambitious political reforms. Of course, there are already voices calling for immediate democratization, but these voices seem to have quite limited public support, much less official approval. Public opinion surveys show that most Chinese believe the current political system is much more democratic today than it

was at any time in the past, and are satisfied with the current level of democracy.<sup>32</sup> These findings are disheartening to political activists in China, as well as foreign observers who have been eagerly looking for signs of democratization for more than three decades, but they fit well with the absence of a strong social movement in favor of democratization in China.

Improved governance may also enhance popular support for the status quo, at least in the short run, by showing that the CCP is able to deliver the goods. Just

as economic growth is generally believed to be the primary basis for the CCP's legitimacy, better governance is also designed to improve the quality of life for most people. If successful, it may further dampen support for political change. Most key social groups—private entrepreneurs, high-tech specialists, white collar professionals, and so on—have largely benefited from the CCP's reform policies and the economic growth they produced. As a result, these groups tend to accept authoritarianism in China and have little interest in trading the benefits of the status quo for the uncertain advantages of an alternative regime.<sup>33</sup>

But the support of these key groups is by no means guaranteed. In recent years, as the CCP has encouraged increases in living standards through higher wages and increased benefits, private enterprises have been squeezed, and many have failed. Although private entrepreneurs were courted during the 1990s as a key source of support (as symbolized in the "Three Represents," an official slogan that asserts the CCP represents the "advanced productive forces" [a euphemism for private entrepreneurs and other newly emerging urban elites], advanced culture, and the interests of the vast majority of Chinese), their support is shaky today.<sup>34</sup> In order to protect their interests, many businessmen have been sending their savings and even their family members to other countries to guard against their assets being seized by the government and the uncertainty of regime change. This is a worrisome sign for the stability of the regime. In other authoritarian regimes, capitalists were a key source of support; but once capitalists in countries such as Brazil, Mexico, and South Korea lost confidence in the regime's leaders, the regimes tumbled and were replaced by new democratic regimes.<sup>35</sup> The leaders of these regimes learned too late that the support of capitalists was not guaranteed, and they lost power as a result. The CCP has sought and received the support of China's capitalists, but that support may now be wavering.

These recent findings run counter to the conventional wisdom that the main obstacle to political change in China is the CCP's intransigence. The search for signs of democratization is motivated by the assumption that there *should* be support for democracy in China, given the litany of problems we see in the popular media—repression, corruption, pollution, inequality, and so on. The growing numbers of protests are frequently portrayed as the leading edge of an unseen opposition to the regime, perhaps even the beginning of a true civil society.

More often, however, these protests are aimed at making the state govern better, not govern differently. Demands are limited to immediate concerns, not broader demands for systemic change. This may be a strategic choice because protestors know the dire consequences that fall upon those who threaten the CCP, but it nevertheless reflects the limited goals of most protestors and the ability of the CCP to accommodate their demands without sacrificing its hold on power. <sup>36</sup> If the CCP

can indeed improve its governance, it will further frustrate political activists in China and disappoint outside observers as well as policymakers who have been hoping, and working, for democracy in China. In the past, the U.S. government assumed there was a tacit harmony of interests between the United States' promotion of democracy and the desires of the Chinese people. In recent years, there has been little evidence to support this assumption.

#### Conclusion

The three areas identified here where China is updating its development model—branding national champions, growing the middle class, and improving governance and public goods—address some of the most basic goals of China's leaders, and indeed any regime: how they will keep themselves in power, how they will interact with key social groups, and how they will relate with the outside world.

Each of the areas presents great opportunities for China, but also challenges to its success. China has frequently defied predictions about what it was and was not capable of doing, and it would be foolhardy to dismiss the potential success of these changes, or to underestimate their potential impact for foreign competitors. China has not yet shown it can innovate and develop new products to compete in the global economy, but it is now devoting considerable resources to the effort. Moreover, some of its more aggressive efforts at spurring indigenous innovation may drive away foreign companies, if they grow weary of fighting government actions and become less willing to wait patiently for a

If China is successful, it will present new challenges to U.S. market and democracy promotion.

more hospitable business climate in China. Efforts to promote a middle class society and improve local governance may lead to higher aspirations among Chinese citizens, but the CCP has shown its ability to cope with new societal demands, even if it is often clumsy and occasionally heavy-handed in doing so. In all three areas of change, the trend lines remain uncertain because the tradeoffs are ambiguous.

These areas also present challenges to the United States and many other countries. Not all of them are zero-sum struggles, but if China

is successful in updating its development model, it will present new challenges to the U.S. goal of promoting markets and democracy, not just in China but around the world as well. A core assumption of U.S. policy toward China has been that economic development and integration with the global economy would not only modernize the country, but also facilitate a democratic transition. The evidence in support of this assumption has to date been meager. If the CCP succeeds in improving living standards and its quality of governance, that will further dampen enthusiasm within China for democratizing reforms, further frustrating those who assume democratization in China is inevitable and even imminent.

More directly, an updated China model may exacerbate national security fears in the United States. Previous efforts of Chinese companies to buy U.S. energy and technology companies (such as Unocal and 3Com) were blocked by the U.S.

government. The murky nature of the Chinese government's relationship with SOEs and even supposedly private firms intensifies those fears. As Chinese national champions become more active in the United States, Washington—and even Wall Street—will need to press Beijing for more transparency in the operations of these companies and also monitor their activities here. These diplomatic and national security concerns have been prominent for some time, and will only heighten in years to come.

These three areas will tell us much about the priorities of China's leaders and its future direction.

That is why these three areas of change in China warrant careful attention, particularly as a new generation of leaders takes power in 2012: they will tell us much about the priorities of China's leaders, China's future direction, and what the United States and others will do in response.

#### **Notes**

- Derek Scissors, "Deng Undone: The Costs of Halting Market Reform in China," Foreign Affairs 88, no. 3 (May/June 2009): pp. 24–39; Bruce J. Dickson, "Beijing's Ambivalent Reformers," Current History 103, no. 674 (September 2004): pp. 249–255; George J. Gilboy and Benjamin L. Read, "Political and Social Reform in China: Alive and Walking," Washington Quarterly 31, no. 3 (Summer 2008): pp. 143–164, http://www. twq.com/08summer/docs/08summer\_gilboy-read.pdf.
- Gordon G. Chang, The Coming Collapse of China (New York: Random House, 2001); Minxin Pei, China's Trapped Transition: The Limits of Developmental Autocracy (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2006); David Shambaugh, China's Communist Party: Atrophy and Adaptation (Berkeley and Washington, D.C.: University of California Press and Woodrow Wilson Center Press, 2008).
- 3. Dickson, "Beijing's Ambivalent Reformers."
- 4. The literature on economic reform and opening in China and the implications for other countries is vast. For background, see Barry Naughton, *The Chinese Economy: Transitions and Growth* (Cambridge: MIT Press, 2007); Edward Steinfeld, *Playing Our Game: Why China's Rise Doesn't Threaten the West* (New York: Oxford University Press,

- 2010); James Kynge, China Shakes the World: A Titan's Rise and Troubled Future—and Implications for the United States (New York: Houghton Mifflin, 2006). For a dissenting view, see Yasheng Huang, Capitalism with Chinese Characteristics: Entrepreneurship and the State (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2008).
- 5. The China model is often equated with the "Beijing consensus," but there is no consensus on that term either. See Stefan A. Halper, *The Beijing Consensus: How China's Authoritarian Model Will Dominate the Twenty-First Century* (New York: Basic Books, 2010); and Scott Kennedy, "The Myth of the Beijing Consensus," *Journal of Contemporary China* 19, no. 65 (June 2010): pp. 461–477.
- Bruce Einhorn, "Lenovo Soars in China, Struggles in U.S.," BusinessWeek, February 4, 2010, http://www.businessweek.com/globalbiz/content/feb2010/gb2010024\_825876.htm.
- 7. Greg Linden, Kenneth L. Kraemer, Jason Dedrick, "Who Captures Value in a Global Innovation System? The Case of Apple's iPod," Personal Computing Industry Center (PCIC), June 2007, http://paginaspersonales.deusto.es/aminondo/Materiales\_web/Linden\_et\_al\_IPod\_2007.pdf.
- 8. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, "Moving up the (Global) Value Chain," July 2007, http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/45/56/38979795.pdf; Joseph Stiglitz, "Towards a New Model of Development," Remarks Prepared for the China Development Forum, Beijing, March 2007, http://policydialogue.org/publications/working\_papers/towards\_a\_new\_model\_of\_development/.
- 9. Barry Naughton, "Loans, Firms, and Steel: Is the State Advancing at the Expense of the Private Sector?" *China Leadership Monitor*, no. 30 (Fall 2009), http://media.hoover.org/sites/default/files/documents/CLM30BN.pdf.
- 10. Kellee S. Tsai, Capitalism without Democracy: The Private Sector in Contemporary China (Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 2007); Bruce J. Dickson, Wealth into Power: The Communist Party's Embrace of the Private Sector (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2008).
- 11. Scott Kennedy, "Indigenous Innovation: Not as Scary as It Sounds," *China Economic Quarterly* 14, no. 3 (September 2010): p. 18, http://mypage.iu.edu/~kennedys/Indigenous%20Innovation%20CEQ%20PUB%20Sept%2010.pdf.
- 12. Kennedy, "Indigenous Innovation."
- 13. John Pomfret, "History of Telecom Company Illustrates Lack of Strategic Trust between U.S., China," Washington Post, October 8, 2010, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/10/07/AR2010100707210.html; David Barboza, "China Telecom Giant, Thwarted in U.S. Deals, Seeks Inquiry to Clear Name," New York Times, February 26, 2011, http://www.nytimes.com/2011/02/26/technology/26huawei.html?\_r=1&scp=1&sq=huawei&st=cse.
- Shai Oster, "World's Top Polluter Emerges as Green-Technology Leader," Wall Street Journal, December 15, 2009, http://online.wsj.com/article/SB126082776435591089. html; Todd Woody, "Silicon Valley's Solar Innovators Retool to Catch Up to China," New York Times, October 12, 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2010/10/13/business/energy-environment/13solar.html.
- 15. In a provocative recent study, Martin Whyte contends that although most Chinese recognize that inequality has grown, it is not a source of resentment or popular protest; see his Myth of the Social Volcano: Perceptions of Inequality and Distributive Justice in Contemporary China (Palo Alto: Stanford University Press, 2010).
- Enrollments in China's institutions of higher education are taken from China Data Online, http://chinadataonline.org/.
- "Auto, Home Appliance Subsidies Spur Chinese Consumer Spending," Sina.com, August 12, 2010, http://english.sina.com/business/2010/0812/333676.html.

- 18. David Barboza and Hiroko Tabuchi, "Power Grows for Striking Chinese Workers," *New York Times*, June 8, 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2010/06/09/business/global/09labor. html?\_r=2&pagewanted=1; "Ten Areas in China Raise Minimum Wage," *Global Times*, July 2, 2010, http://business.globaltimes.cn/china-economy/2011-04/547702. html.
- 19. Bruce Gilley, "Taiwan's Democratic Transition: A Model for China?" in *Political Change in China: Comparisons with Taiwan*, eds. Bruce Gilley and Larry Diamond (Boulder: Lynne Reinner, 2008), pp. 215–242.
- 20. Cheng Li, ed., China's Emerging Middle Class: Beyond Economic Transformation (Washington, D.C.: Brookings, 2010).
- 21. Peter H. Gries, China's New Nationalism: Pride, Politics, and Diplomacy (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2004); Joseph Fewsmith, China since Tiananmen: The Politics of Transition, 2nd edition (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2008); Evan Osnos, "Angry Youth: The New Generation's Neo-Con Nationalists," New Yorker, July 28, 2008, http://www.newyorker.com/reporting/2008/07/28/080728fa\_fact\_osnos.
- 22. Bruce Bueno de Mesquita, Alastair Smith, Randolph M. Siverson, and James Morrow, The Logic of Political Survival (Cambridge: MIT Press, 2003); Eva Bellin, "The Robustness of Authoritarianism in the Middle East: Exceptionalism in Comparative Perspective," Comparative Politics 36, no. 2 (January 2004): pp. 139–157.
- 23. Jie Chen, Popular Political Support in Urban China (Palo Alto: Stanford University Press, 2004); Wenfang Tang, Public Opinion and Political Change in China (Palo Alto: Stanford University Press, 2005); Pew Research Center, The 2008 Pew Global Attitudes Survey in China, July 22, 2008, http://pewglobal.org/files/pdf/261.pdf; Jie Chen and Bruce J. Dickson, Allies of the State: China's Private Entrepreneurs and Democratic Change (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2010).
- 24. Joseph Fewsmith, "Participatory Budgeting: Development and Limitations," *China Leadership Monitor*, no. 29 (Summer 2009), http://media.hoover.org/sites/default/files/documents/CLM29JF.pdf.
- 25. Elizabeth J. Perry, "Chinese Conceptions of 'Rights': From Mencius to Mao—and Now," Perspectives on Politics 6, no. 1 (March 2008): pp. 37–50. At a June 2011 conference with CCP scholars in Beijing, several Chinese participants insisted that the CCP's top goal was not to stay in power—a common assumption by most scholars—but to serve the people and modernize the country. They rejected the notion that the party had interests of its own separate from the common good.
- Tianjian Shi, "China: Democratic Values Supporting an Authoritarian System," in How East Asians View Democracy, eds. Yun-han Chu et al. (New York: Columbia University Press, 2008), pp. 209–237.
- Jude Howell, ed., Governance in China (Lanham, MD: Rowman and Littlefield, 2004);
   Governance in China (Paris: Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 2005);
   Tony Saich, "Citizens' Perceptions of Governance in Rural and Urban China,"
   Journal of Chinese Political Science 12, no. 1 (2007): pp. 1–28.
- Lynn Price, Xuejun Wang, and Jiang Yan, "China's Top-1000 Energy-Consuming Enterprises Program: Reducing Energy Consumption of the 1000 Largest Industrial Enterprises in China," Ernest Orlando Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, June 2008, http://ies.lbl.gov/iespubs/LBNL-519E.pdf.
- Mary Gallagher, "Hope for Protection and Hopeless Choices': Labor Legal Aid in the PRC," in Grassroots Political Reform in Contemporary China, eds. Elizabeth J. Perry and Merle Goldman (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2007), pp. 196–227.

- Joseph Fewsmith, "Staying in Power: What Does the Chinese Communist Party Have to Do?" in China's Changing Political Landscape: Prospects for Democracy, ed. Cheng Li (Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution Press, 2008), pp. 212–226.
- 31. An excellent collection of essays on these themes is Perry and Goldman's Grassroots Political Reform in Contemporary China (note 19). For journalistic accounts, see Ian Johnson, Wild Grass: Three Portraits of Change in Modern China (New York: Vintage, 2005); and Philip Pan, Out of Mao's Shadow: The Struggle for the Soul of a New China (New York: Simon and Schuster, 2008).
- 32. Shi, "China: Democratic Values Supporting an Authoritarian System."
- 33. See especially Teresa Wright, Accepting Authoritarianism: State-Society Relations in China's Reform Era (Palo Alto: Stanford University Press, 2010).
- 34. Bruce J. Dickson, "China's Cooperative Capitalists: The Business End of the Middle Class," in China's Emerging Middle Class: Beyond Economic Transformation, ed. Cheng Li (Washington, D.C.: Brookings, 2010); "China Private Wealth Report 2011," prepared by Bain & Company for the China Merchants Bank, http://www.bain.com/publications/articles/china-private-wealth-report-2011.aspx, and summarized in Li Qian, "China Facing Rich Drain," Global Times, April 22, 2011, http://china.globaltimes.cn/society/2011-04/647415.html.
- 35. Eva Bellin, "Contingent Democrats: Industrialists, Labor, and Democratization in Late-Developing Countries," *World Politics* 52, no. 2 (January 2000): pp. 175–205. This is not to argue that capitalists were the cause of successful democratization, but rather their diminished support for authoritarian regimes helped undermine those regimes' ability to resist popular pressures for political change.
- Kevin O'Brien, ed., Popular Protest in China (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2008).